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Washington NEWS      

Bush Pushes Guest Worker Program.  President Bush promoted his administration’s efforts regarding illegal immigration, spotlighting a plan to tighten security along the southern border and calling for a guest worker program that would allow about 11 million illegal immigrants to work legally in the U.S. temporarily before forcing them to return home.  Speaking Monday in Arizona, Bush emphasized stronger border enforcement and increased policing of illegal immigrants.   His proposal would allow foreign workers to enter the U.S. for a fixed period – most likely three years – to fill jobs unwanted by Americans, but some Republicans reject that as too close to amnesty for illegal immigrants.

African Nations Call for End to Cotton Subsidies.  Farm ministers from Benin, Senegal and Guinea urged rich nations to eliminate export subsidies on cotton ahead of the key World Trade Organization meeting in Hong Kong. Agriculture leaders from these African nations called for an emergency fund to be put in place to manage losses as a result of the drop in the price of cotton on the world market. French Trade Minister Christine Lagarde said an emergency fund would not end a problem that has to be solved at its roots.  Instead, he called for an end to subsidies, claiming they have disastrous consequences on West African countries that rely on cotton production.

Head of U.S. Tobacco Trial Teams Steps Down.  The head of the trial team in the Justice Department’s racketeering case against top cigarette makers has resigned, months after clashing with senior department officials over how much the industry should pay in damages.  The department announced Sharon Y. Eubanks’ withdrawal from the landmark case in federal court in Washington.  In June, in the waning days of a nine-month trial, Eubanks and her team were ordered by senior department officials to drastically lower the toughest sanction they had sought, cutting their demand for a $130 billion industry-funded smoking cessation program to $10 billion.  Eubanks said she is leaving of her own accord, but that working at the Justice Department under the political leadership had been a challenge.  It’s unclear whether her departure will influence the outcome of the marathon case.

Swiss Adopt Ban on Farming GM Crops.  Switzerland has voted in favor of a five-year ban on the farming of genetically modified plants and animals, putting in place some of the toughest restrictions in Europe.  The move will force the government to impose a blanket ban on the cultivation of GM crops and the import of animals whose genes have been modified in the laboratory.  The moratorium does not apply to research into genetically modified organisms, nor does it stop the import of genetically modified food.  Supporters say the victory is a clear signal that Swiss consumers and farmers are in favor of GM-free food and produce, at a time when traditional Swiss farms are under threat from cuts in agricultural subsidies.

BSE Prevention Legislation.  Senator Dick Durbin (D-IL) has introduced legislation called the "BSE and Other Prion Disease Prevention and Public Health Protection Act," that would enact changes to regulations to prevent BSE in the United States. The legislation would expand the Food and Drug Administration's list of specified risk materials (SRMs) prohibited from use in all animal feeds. It would also ban the use of plate waste, poultry litter, and blood and blood products in feed intended for use in food-producing ruminants. Prion-disease rapid screening tests would be conducted on all cattle and bison 30 months of age or older.

Council NEWS

Grantham Grange Meeting.  The N.C. Agribusiness Council recently attended the Grantham Grange chapter meeting.  Approximately 45 people attended the meeting where Gayle Kildoyle, membership administrator, spoke about AgAdvocacy, which is proactively speaking out about the importance of N.C. agribusiness to the state’s economy and job market.

Ag Center Dedication.  The N.C. Agribusiness Council attended the dedication of the Union County Agricultural Services and Conference Center in Monroe, N.C.  The event included a dedication program and twine cutting ceremony.  Numerous exhibitions, including the Council Booth, were on display throughout the event. 

People NEWS

Named.  Dr. Martin “Marty” Zaluski of Durham has been named director of the Emergency Programs Division at the NCDA.  Zaluski replaces Dr. George Chambless, who recently accepted a position with the USDA’s Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service.   The Emergency Programs Division is the department’s chief emergency preparedness and response unit.  Its work focuses on reducing the vulnerability to, or the impact from, any disaster, disease or terrorist attack on North Carolina’s agricultural community. 

Commodity NEWS        
U.S. Cuts Canada Lumber Duties.  The Unites States has cut duties on imports of Canadian softwood lumber to effectively zero in order to comply with a North American Free Trade Agreement panel request but is considering an appeal.  Canada ships about $6 billion in softwood lumber to the Unites States each year.  Washington argues the lumber is unfairly subsidized, and has imposed countervailing and anti-dumping duties on the imports.  An official at the Commerce Department said existing countervailing duties on Canadian softwood lumber imports – currently at around 16 percent – would continue to be collected as long as the litigation is ongoing.  He also said this decision will not affect anti-dumping duties on Canadian softwood lumber, which stand at 4 percent.

Boll Weevil Eradicated on 80 Percent of Cotton Land.  The boll weevil, for decades the bane of cotton farmers across the South, has been effectively eradicated on 80 percent of the land used to grow that crop in the United States as of May, a federal farm official says.  Bill Grefenstette, national coordinator for boll weevil eradication in the USDA’s Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, provided that figure Monday to a gathering of weevil-eradication experts who gathered at Little Rock, Ark.  The boll-weevil eradication efforts began in 1983, and programs now operate in 17 states from Virginia to California.  Officials said 100 percent of the nation's cotton-producing areas now are taking part in the effort.

Ban on Poultry from Canada Relaxed.  The United States has relaxed a ban on poultry imports from British Columbia that were initially sparked by the discovery of bird flu in a duck raised in the Canadian province. The strain of bird flu is now known to be low pathogenic, and poses no threat to human health, unlike the more virulent form in Asia that has killed dozens of people.  U.S. officials said they banned all poultry imports from British Columbia on Nov. 21 until their Canadian counterparts could identify the virus, which was later found on a second nearby farm as well.  Several Asian countries that quickly followed the U.S. lead are now expected to relax their bans as well.  The USDA said it would maintain the import ban on birds from within a three-mile radius of the two British Columbia farms
Goat Meat Sales Jump.  Goat meat has slowly gained acceptance in the United States, in part because of growing immigrant populations from regions where goat is a staple.  Industry experts anticipate that consumption will jump about 42 percent from 2003 to 2007, to about 72.2 million pounds annually.  Whole Foods Markets has begun to test goat meat in selected stores, and some ranchers are starting to add goats, which are relatively easy and inexpensive to raise, to their herd.
N.C. Counties Best Place to Farm:  Sampson and Duplin counties were named the #1 and #2 “Best Places to Farm” recently by Farm Futures magazine.  In the article, Dr. Todd See with N.C. State University and George Upton with Sampson County extension discuss some of the reasons why eastern North Carolina counties are at the top of the list.  Other N.C. counties that ranked among the top 100 include:  Wayne (#5), Greene (#6), Bladen (#8), Wilson (#9), Jones (#19), Robeson (#22), Craven (#24), Pender (#32), Pitt (#35), Hoke (#36), Lenoir (#39), Edgecombe (#53), Nash (#54), Tyrrell (#69), Hertford (#78), Anson (#83), Wilkes (#88), Scotland (#93), and Bertie (#97).
Record Pork Exports.  The USDA estimates record U.S. pork exports at $2.4 billion for fiscal year 2006. Total agricultural exports are estimated at $64.5 billion which would be a record. Livestock, poultry and dairy products are estimated to reach $12.5 billion, which is $400 million higher than fiscal year 2005. The top five markets for U.S. agricultural products are Canada, Mexico, Japan, EU-25 and China. Agricultural imports are forecast at $61.4 billion with increases in horticultural products, fresh fruits and vegetable, wine and beer.

South Korea Delays Beef Decision.  South Korea's animal quarantine committee has postponed a decision regarding the resumption of U.S. beef imports. The committee is scheduled to meet again later this month. South Korea is the third-largest market for U.S. beef and beef variety meats.  In 2003, the United States exported $815 million in beef and beef products to South Korea.
Business NEWS

Bakery to Open 2006.  Flowers Foods, which makes bread and cake under Bunny, Sunbeam, Cobblestone Mills and other labels, plans to open a bakery in a Newton plant it purchased from Minneapolis-based CHS, which makes tortillas, cooking oil, flour and other products.  Flowers said it would spend about $40 million to convert the 115,000-square-foot building.  The bakery should open in mid-2006 and employ about 80 people. 

Smithfield Foods Shuts Down Plant.  Smithfield Foods Inc. is closing a plant in Virginia but has not yet determined whether any employees will be relocated to the pork processing plant’s Tar Heel facility. The pork processing company plans to close its outdated Salem, Va., plant and shift production to other plants, with no anticipated loss of volume.  The changeover will begin around Jan. 28 and end in July.  The company said in August the restructuring was a result of hog supply shortages and a moratorium on hog farms in North Carolina and Virginia.

NCDA NEWS

Edgecombe Farmers Praised.  Edgecombe County farmers were recognized for their contributions at the county's 28th annual Farm City Breakfast.  Agriculture Commissioner Steve Troxler thanked those in attendance for their work in agriculture.  The event was held in the banquet room of the East Carolina Agriculture and Education Center on Kingsboro Road. James Pearce, director of the Edgecombe County Cooperative Extension Office, said the event is the largest held to date in the center, which opened in April. 

USDA NEWS

Farm Export Estimate Rises.  The USDA says American farm exports in fiscal 2006 are expected to soar to a record $64.5 billion, up $1 billion from a previous forecast on bigger sales of pork, cotton, rice, nuts and horticultural products.  Imports of agricultural goods were seen rising to $61.5 billion, up $500 million from an August forecast and up nearly $4 billion from last year.  That would leave the U.S. agricultural sector with a shrinking trade surplus of $3 billion in fiscal 2006.

Cooperative Agreements Awarded.  The USDA’s Food Safety and Inspection Service has announced that more than $2.5 million in cooperative agreement projects were awarded recently to academic institutions, non-profit organizations, and federal and state government agencies for fiscal 2005.  The agreements are aimed at supporting efforts to protect the public health by reducing the incidence of foodborne illnesses associated with meat, poultry and egg products, as well as efforts to protect the food supply from intentional acts of contamination.
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